SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.30pm Monday 02 February 2015
(Upon the Rising of the Full Council)
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), Mrs H Fraser, I Jones, M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, J Tandy and A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and Carol Pullen.
APOLOGIES – P Nutting and Ms J Mackenzie.
67/14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Jones
	· Declared a pecuniary interest in item 7(iv) 2 as he is Chairman of Age Concern Shrewsbury.


68/14
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
12 January 2015 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 12 January 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
69/14
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING



69.1
Website Development
The Town Clerk provided an update to members about the development of the website and how aspects of the new site were successfully trialled at the last Planning meeting.  By the end of the week, Councillors will have been given a link to view the site before it’s official launch soon after.


69.2
Land at the Dana



There was no progress to report. 
70/14
PAYMENTS

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 01 December 2014 – 31 January 2015.  No comments were received.  

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payments for the period of 
01 December 2014 – 31 January 2015 be approved.
71/14
MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the statement of accounts for the third quarter (01/10/14 – 21/12/14).  He reported that there is an overall positive variance compared to the budget of £43,666.
The RFO compared the third quarter of 2013/14 to 2012/13 and there was an overall negative variance of £21,881.  This was due to the running of the Weeping Cross Centre, the timing of capital purchase equipment and the new Christmas Lights contract.
He concluded that the income is in line with expectations and there are no areas of concern.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 31 January 2015 be noted and accepted. 

72/14
GRANTS


72.1
Community and Councillor Grant Funds
Members received an update from the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) about the Community Grants Awarded over the past five years.  Currently for 2014/15 there had been two grants; £500 for the Rainbow Film Festival and £1500 for the KSLI memorial appeal.  He also provided a summary of the Local Councillors Grants that have been awarded or pending totalling £8,573.
This left a combined total of £19k of grants available for spending.


72.2
Request from St Chads 

The Town Clerk circulated a letter received from Reverend Mark Chadwick at St Chads Church requesting whether the unspent grant of £2000 made to the 2014 Music Festival could be transferred to their annual Christmas Tree Festival instead.  Since the passing of their Musical Director, the Music Festival has not taken place and St Chads have offered to return the grant if that is the wish of the Council.  The Town Clerk explained more about the Christmas Tree Festival and whilst members were happy to support the organisation, they had reservations over this festival as each tree is already sponsored by a business.
Members requested further information in the form of a full application form as received for all Community Grants which the committee will then consider.  It would also give St Chads the opportunity to send a representative to speak to the committee.

RECOMMENDED:

That St Chad’s submit a Grant Application Form for the committee to consider.


72.3
New Grant Application Requests

(i) Shrewsbury Folk Festival sought £2,000 to develop dance and music workshops.  This is a two year project which includes a four day festival in August and workshops within schools.  
In 2012/13, Shrewsbury Town Council awarded a grant for £2560 to this festival.  An application has been made to the Arts Council this year for £88,200 and an outcome is expected this month.
RESOLVED:

That £2000 be granted to the Shrewsbury Folk Festival.

Councillor I Jones having declared a pecuniary interest in Age Concern as the local Chairman, left the meeting.
(ii) Age Concern sought £2,000 to purchase a disabled accessible, replacement minibus to ensure the continuity of services to the elderly and disabled in Shrewsbury.  There are three 15-seater buses which transport residents to age concern day centres, to and from hospital and to shopping trips.  Around 120 elderly or disabled people benefit from this service weekly.
RESOLVED:

That £2000 be granted to Age Concern.



Councillor Jones re-joined the meeting.
(iii) Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival sought £500 to include digital media/animation workshops.
RESOLVED:

That £500 be granted to the Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival.

(iv) Belle Vue Methodist Church sought £3,500 to fund a new basic kitchen within their soon to be constructed community facility.
Councillor Townsend (local ward member) added that the facility is in a central location on a main bus route and is greatly needed in Belle Vue.  It is not comparable to either the Barnabus Centre or Holy Trinity Centre, Meole Brace which are thriving facilities but are therefore never available and are a considerable distance away.
It was confirmed that £15,750 will be spent on white goods for the new kitchen and that the Town Council’s contribution will be spent on kitchen equipment such as a cooker, refrigerator, dishwasher, sinks and cupboards.  If the Town Council desires, a plaque can be erected in the kitchen to recognise their monetary donation.
RESOLVED:

That £3000 be granted to Belle Vue Methodist Church.

(v) Shrewsbury Children’s Bookfest sought £1900 - to help fund a day of free activities in The Square for families in May as part of Shrewsbury Children’s Bookfest.
In order to reach children in deprived areas of town who are less likely to attend such events, Champion Teachers are used in schools to target and inform all children about the events taking place.

Councillor Mosley requested that further outreach work and going out into all communities more be considered in future years.  Councillor Mrs Moseley asked for more support targeting those with learning disabilities i.e. dyslexic children.  This is something that currently the group do not have the expertise to carry out but would consider it for the future.  
RESOLVED:

That £1000 be granted to Shrewsbury Children’s Bookfest.

73/14
RISK MANAGEMENT

Members considered a report presented by the Town Clerk regarding the Town Council’s management of risk.  Officers reviewed both the Risk Management Strategy and the Counter-Fraud & Corruption Strategy and both remained relevant.  Full versions of both strategies were circulated by email prior to the meeting and an action plan for the highest scoring risks, was tabled.  Members of staff have been allocated to each risk for actioning but the Town Clerk confirmed that the results are no cause for concern.   
The Town Clerk explained how the LCRS (Local Council Risk System) software was used to record and score the risks.  Councillor Tandy asked if BMX tracks are included in the risk management.  The Town Clerk confirmed they are incorporated into the skate parks as the principles are the same.  These facilities are also regulated by the annual ROSPA inspection regime.
RECOMMENDED: 

(i) That the existing Risk Management Strategy and Action Plan be 
re-affirmed;
(ii) That the existing Counter-Fraud & Corruption Strategy be re-affirmed;
(iii) That the action plan for the highest scoring risks be noted.
74/14
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.
One member of the public left the meeting.  All other members of the public had left after item 72.3.
75/14
REVIEW OF CONTRACTURAL ARRANGEMENTS
The Town Clerk confirmed that once the deed of variation has been received, this will be presented to the committee for ratification.  
76/14
FUTURE ACCOMMODATION

The Town Clerk updated members about the current situation regarding Town Council accommodation.
77/14
LAND
The programme of works review has been received from Berry’s of which the Town Clerk will circulate to the committee.
